
ñINDEPENDENTò 

UNION NEWS 
Affiliated ĿService Employees International Union ĿAFL-CIO, CLC 

CT EMPLOYEE UNION INDEPENDENT, SEIU LOCAL 511  

MUNICIPAL EMPLOYEES UNION INDEPENDENT, SEIU LOCAL 506  

110 Randolph Road, P.O. Box 1268, Middletown, CT 06457 
 

Phone:  860-344-0311 Toll Free:  1-800-622-3359 

Fax:      860-344-8648      WEB SITE:  www.ceui.org 
Office Hours:  Monday-Friday, 8:30amð5:00pm 

 

Non-profit Org. 

U.S. POSTAGE 
 

PAID 
 

Middletown, CT 

Permit No. 18 

 

LOCAL 511  

July 2005 

Correct Decision on a Very Difficult Issue  
Governor Rell and Democrats are congratulated 
for approving $100 million over 10 years to find a 
cure. The story below is the best reason for re-
search/cure. 
 

Girl's Hope Focuses on Stem Cell Debate  
(reprinted from the CT Post, May 31, 2005)  

Hennessy is the granddaughter of Charlie Richmond, a 
DOT Maintainer 3 at Milford Repair and Melodye Rich-

mond, a Transportation General Supervisor at  
Branford Maintenance. 

 

Hennessy Catalina Hernandez wriggles 
along the ground in stealth mode, her body 

pressed so low that at times it appears flat, 
except for her fingers that claw at what's 

beneath her and pull the rest of her along.  
Any Marine might compare her slow, steady 
movement to a combat crawl for evading harm. 
To Jessica Hernandez, this is just the way her 2-
year-old daughter gets around. And it's not be-
cause it's the preferred way feisty toddlers trav-
erse deep, thick carpet. For Hennessy, it's the 
only way to travel since a complication of cancer 
surgery a year ago paralyzed her legs. 
 

With the CT Senate's approval of a 10-year, $100 
million spending package to fund embryonic and 
adult stem cell research in the state, Hennessy's 
parents, Jessica & Daniel Hernandez, say they 
hope that scientists will someday be able to help 
Hennessy walk again. The Connecticut legislative 
action comes days after Congress considered lift-
ing a ban on federal funding for new embryonic 
stem cell research ð an action that President 
Bush is threatening to veto. Connecticut's embry-
onic and adult stem cell bill is now in the House, 
where it could come up for a vote as early as to-
day. 
 

Supporters say stem cells have the potential to 
cure many diseases, including Parkinson's, Alz-
heimer's, cancer, diabetes and even spinal injuries 
such as the one Hennessy suffered as a surgical 
complication. 
 

Opponents claim the researchers' practice, known 
as therapeutic cloning, creates human life only to 
kill it and harvest stem cells. They question 
whether it devalues human life and whether it 
really will lead to scientific breakthroughs. State 
Rep. T.R. Rowe, R-Trumbull, has called it an 
"abomination."  
 

Still the Hernandezes hope. "There was nothing 
unusual about Hennessy's -(cont. on Page 2)   

THANK YOU  
 

Iôd like to thank the Union and its mem-
bers for the donation of time that was 
given. It was very much appreciated and 
the effort of the Union is applauded. 
Please let the members know that Iôd like 
to thank them for their time.      
 

Robert McCoy & Family 
 
Robert McCoy is a QCW HVAC at UConn/
Storrs who was out of work due to illness.  

 
Dear Mr. Perruccio: 
 

On behalf of my entire family I wish to ac-
knowledge and thank the co-workers of 
my husband, Michael DePlante, who gen-
erously donated  personal and vacation 
days on his behalf.  
 
At this difficult time for us it is heartening 
to know that people care and extend their 
support in this helpful & greatly appreci-
ated manner. 
 
 I am proud that my husband is associated 
with such caring, thoughtful people. We 
will not forget their kindness to us in our 
time of need.  Thank you from the bottom 
of our hearts.  
 

Sincerely, Tania DePlante 
 

Michael DePlante is an Electronics Tech 2 
at UConn/Storrs who suffered injuries in a 
car accident in May.  

2005 LEGISLATIVE SESSION  
 

There was both great anticipation and trepidation 
going into the 2005 Legislative Session. Thank-
fully, Rowland was gone. Our hope was that Gov-
ernor Rell would, though certainly not expected to 
be our champion, not approach working families, 
state employees in particular, as public enemy 
number one. 
 

CEUI, along with our fellow AFL CIO unions and 
other coalition partners worked very hard during 
the 2004 elections. Many strong supporters of our 
issues were elected, and we were hopeful of mak-
ing significant legislative gains. Things looked very 
different from the recent (cont. on Pg. 2)

Master Evaluation Committee  
Jeff Janusonis, QCW at the University of Connecticut Health Center, was recently honored 
at the February meeting of the Master Evaluation Committee (MEC) in Hartford. He was 
honored for being one of the longest serving members of the committee, which rates job 
classifications for the Objective Job Evaluation process. 
 

Pictured are Martin Anderson (DAS), Joy Bylan (CEUI), Jeff Janusonis and Carla Martin 
(DAS). Jeff served as CEUIôs representative at the MEC since his appointment in 1986. Jeff 
recently resigned from MEC and was replaced by Paul Kalajian from the University of Con-
necticut. Jeff also served as Chief Steward at UCHC for many years. Many thanks for a job 
well done. 

LOSS OF A SON 
 

Paul and Cindy Zajac lost their 17 year-old 
son, Paul A. Zajac, on June 26 as a result of 
a motor vehicle accident. Paul is a DOT Main-
tainer 4, District 4, Torrington Signs & Mark-
ings Crew.  
 

The family has started a memorial scholar-
ship fund. Members interested in making a 
contribution can do so as follows: Paul A. 
Zajac c/o Peopleôs Bank, 211 High St., Tor-
rington CT  06790.  
 

If members prefer, vacation, personal leave 
and/or earned time can be donated to assist 
Paul during this very difficult period.  
 
Monday, June 27, would have been Paul A. 
Zajacôs 18th birthday. 

Daniel J. Penney, Associ-

ate VP for UCHC Facilities 
Management, testified on 

the Stateôs proposal to 
allow UConn and UCHC to 

designate members to 

carry response devices 
including beepers. Penney 

stated, ñTo not respond as quickly as you would 
like to is nonsensicalïin hospital, research, clinical 

settingïwant to show due diligence ï we have 
identified this as exposure in risk for the 2 nd and 

3rd shift.  We know we have the best people, who 

have the most knowledge ï need to match that 
up with the best practices for having some sort of 

response time. 
 

 Continued on Pages 2 & 3  
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(Stem Cell, cont. from Page 1) development 
in the slightest. She crawled early. She learned 
how to stand and pull herself up," Jessica says. 
The family's new ranchstyle home is renovated 
with ramps for Hennessy to either crawl over or 
to maneuver her baby-sized wheelchair. "When 
she went into the hospital for this cancer opera-
tion to remove this gaglioneuroblastoma in her 
chest, she wasn't just walking, she was running. 
And she was into everything." Stem cells are the 
foundation of all human tissue. In their earliest 
state, these cells are undifferentiated. Eventu-
ally, they become nerve, blood or bone cells. 
What researchers are trying to figure out is how 
to nudge these cells into developing into differ-
ent body tissues. Remembering how their mis-
chievous honey-haired little girl in long pigtails 
once delighted in jumping on her parents' bed 
as though it were an indoor trampoline, that's 
not how Jessica views the stem-cell debate. "For 
every one of these politicians or moral types 
who come out of the woodwork  saying no way' 
to this kind of science, I say, spend a day in my 
daughter Hennessy's world.' It's doctor, doctor, 
doctor, specialist, specialist, specialist, physical 
therapy and then some more doctors. It's as if 
we spend all of our waking moments going from 
one to another." With support from Gov. Jodi 
Rell, a Republican, and House Speaker James 
Amann, a Milford Democrat, legislators believe 
the state bill is close to a slam-dunk. "Unless 
there is some sort of catastrophic occurrence 
between now and our adjournment June 8, I'd 
say it's a done deal," Amann says. It's not just 
the scientific community and those opposed to 
such research, including the Catholic Church and 
religious conservatives, paying attention to stem
-cell research. It's everyday people like 
Hennessyôs parents, a hairdresser and a postal 
carrier, who struggle to pay bills and provide for 
their family, which now includes a 2nd daughter, 
10-month-old Alannah. 
 

"Before Hennessy was diagnosed with gaglio-
neuroblastoma, I had never even heard of that 
form of cancer," Jessica says. "I rarely read 
newspapers or watched the news on TV be-
cause it was always about bad things happening 
to people. Now, I read everything I can about 
stem-cell research ð everything. 
 

"If I had known now what I didn't know when 
Hennessy got sick and I was pregnant with her 
sister, I would have saved the umbilical cord 
from Alannah for the stem cells to help 
Hennessy," Jessica says. "And sometimes I think 
I should get pregnant again. I'm only 28. And 
I'd do it in a heartbeat if I was sure that those 
cells might let her walk again. I think about it, 
and I'd want to do that. But we are so over our 
heads in bills. I ask myself: Can we really afford 
a 3rd child?' And in my heart, I know the an-
swer. We can't." 
 

With so much time spent running from doctor to 
doctor and in physical therapy, Jessica Hernan-
dez is able to only work two weekday nights and 
one weekend day as a hairstylist, earning about 
$12,000/year, while her husband makes about 
$42,000 with the post office. Their daughter's 
current medical bills and her long-term needs 
dwarf their income. Ganglioneuroblastoma is an 
incredibly rare form of cancer. According to the 
National Institutes of Health, it strikes less than 
five per million children each year. Under a mi-
croscope, the tumor resembles an octopus with 
tentacles that eventually come to wrap around 
different organs as it grows.  
 

To Hennessy's father, Daniel, it is a cancer that 
is robbing his first -born child of many of the 
things that a toddler should enjoy.  "The hardest 
thing to me, after we came home weeks after 
she first went into the hospital, was seeing other 
little kids at these family parties and picnics. 
They were hooting, laughing and having a good 
time. They were running around ð all of them," 
he says. "And I wanted my daughter to be able 
to run around with them, too."  

CONTRACT ARBITRATION  
Our next day of binding interest arbitration 
over the successor NP-2 contract is July 
15th. Thus far there have been 5 days of 
hearings. The Union has presented on its 
proposals from Article 1 thru Article 33. The 
State is not going in any set pattern in its 
presentation of their issues. The only pat-
tern the State has agreed to is presenting 
on economics for our last day of hearings 
on August 18. The Union will most likely 
have its first economic expert testify on Au-
gust 8 and its second economic expert on 
August 18. The State is having OPM Secre-
tary Robert Genuario testify on August 18. 
Donôt worry, Attorney Ed Lynch will ask 
Secretary Genuario how the state budget 
went from a $1.2 billion deficit in January to 
a $702,000 surplus in June. 
 

The remaining dates of binding interest ar-
bitration are July 15, August 8, August 9, 
and August 18.  All members are welcomed 
and encouraged to attend on their own 
time. 
The State Economic proposals are still:  
¶ General Wage Increases (GWI): Zero July 

1, 2005; 3% paid sometime between July 
2006 and June 2007; and 3% paid some-
time between July 2007 and June 2008 
¶ Increase in tuition reimbursement and shift 

differentials possible in the second and third 
years of the contract, but delayed  
¶ Annual Increments (AIôs)ðYr 1 none; Yr 2 

and Yr 3, delayed payments similar to GWI 
¶ Article 43 Housing, Sec. 1. Increase rental 

rates: rentals located on the grounds of 
State institutions increase to 70% of market 
values. Other State-owned housing 100%/
market value 
¶ Article 55 Vehicle Assignments/Phone Calls, 

Sec. 6. Add UConn and UConn Health Cen-

ter to the agencies who pay members for 
carrying beepers/cell phones after hours 

 

Once Hearings Are Closed  
¶ The State and Union will schedule three 
dates to submit Last Best Offers (LBOôs), 
initial briefs and reply briefs  
¶ After submission of all three, the arbitra-

tor has 30 days, by law, to issue an 
award, unless he requests an extension  
¶ State law requires the arbitrator to select 

an LBO-issue by issue. The arbitrator can 
not award ñsomething in the middleò 
¶ Upon receipt of the arbitratorôs award, 

members will immediately be mailed an 
outline of the decision 
¶ Ten to fourteen days after the arbitratorôs 

award is received, a copy of the proposed 
award/contract will be mailed to mem-
bersô homes 
¶ Meetings (on State time) will be held at 

various sites throughout the state to allow 
for questions and answers about the arbi-
tratorôs award 
¶ Approximately one week following com-

pletion of these meetings, members will 
vote to accept or reject the proposed 
award/contract  
¶ The 2006 General Assembly session be-

gins Wednesday, February 8. Once the 
session opens the State has ten days to 
submit the award to the respective House 
and Senate Clerks of the General Assem-
bly 
¶ The General Assembly must vote to ac-

cept or reject within thirty days or the 
award automatically goes into effect  

(Legislative Session, cont. from Page 1) 
past. Governor Rell professed a strong commit-
ment to ethics ï no more sale of state con-
tracts or legislation for money and personal fa-
vors.  House and Senate Leaders vowed to let 
Committee chairs have real authority over the 
work over of their committees.  They promised 
that all major deliberation, including the 
budget, would be open to the light of day  - 
worked through the caucuses - not behind 
closed doors. Governor Rell and the General 
Assembly leaders appeared to have a good 
working relationship in spite of political differ-
ences and a wide difference in policy ideas. 
Each of the three leaders wanted to show that 
they were different from their predecessors.  
 

Overall, there were significant gains made by 
our union. 
 

Probably most significant was the state budget. 
Our candidate questionnaire asked candidates 
who sought the CEUI endorsement to commit 
to working for a state budget that   ñ...meets 
the needs of all citizens. Social and human ser-
vices must be provided and healthcare pro-
grams such as Medicaid & Husky need to be 
funded adequately. The Stateôs share of fund-
ing of all levels of basic education should be 
increased. All public employees, including state 
and municipal workers, teachers and ed sup-
port staff and higher ed faculty and staff must 
be treated fairlyéò For the first time in nearly a 
decade the budget that was adopted at least 
begins to meet our goal ï there is more real 
funding for nearly every program that we care 
about, including significant increases in munici-
pal aid and education funding.  
 

The budget will increase municipal aid to cities 
and towns by at least $138.4 million (5.9%) 
over the current year.   The increase includes a 
$114.2 million (5.9%) increase in education aid 
and a $24.2 million (5.9%) increase in non -
education aid. Further, there was strong lan-
guage adopted that prohibits municipalities 
from using education funding for anything 
other than education ï a long sought after 
measure that protects schools, students, teach-
ers and staff. Funding was expanded and the 
groundwork laid for extensive development in 
the area of early childhood education. Funding 
for higher education, including the University of 
Connecticut, is at long last on the road to pro-
viding a safeguard against skyrocketing tuition, 
cuts in classes, and reduction in faculty and 
staff.  
 

While the tax package does not include a mil-
lionaires tax as hoped, it does, however, in-
clude an estate tax on multi million dollar es-
tates ï a tax that will affect very few people yet 
is expected to bring in 150 million dollars per 
year in new revenue.  This strategic decision by 
lawmakers was critical, since had the estate tax 
not been adopted, we would have lost the 
revenue entirely, due to Bush federal tax pol-
icy. 
 

In addition to the budget, several bills of sig-
nificant positive impact for CEUI members and 
families passed including:  
 

Collective bargaining reform for state employ-
ees ï much needed legislation passed by the 
2003 general Assembly but vetoed by then 
Governor Rowland.  
 

As we go to print with this newspaper, Senate 
Bill 94 has been vetoed. 

 

Protection for people, teachers and other 
school employees in particular, who have been 
falsely accused of abuse, by reforming the DCF 
process for listing and releasing names of the 
accused until any investigation is complete. 
 

Additionally, the Program Review and Investi-
gations Committee will conduct a formal study  

 (cont. on Pg. 6)  
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CONTRACT INTEREST  
ARBITRATION  

 

Pictured are several  
State and Union witnesses  

who have testified during the  
five days of hearings  

Steward Terry Phelan , DOT 
Maintainer 4, Thomaston District 
Office, testified on holding an 
EMT certification and his willing-
ness to use the training at work 
in order to receive a stipend 
from the State.  

Joanne Collins, part-time Hair-
dresser, DHMAS/CVH, testifies on 
the Unionôs proposal seeking equal 
fringe benefits, i.e., pro -rata holi-
day and personal leave days, for a 
part-timer working less than 5 days 
a week. 

Kenneth Weseman, Lead Sta-
tionary Engineer, UConn/Storrs, 
testifies on the Unionôs proposal 
to seeking payment for tempo-
rary service in a higher class 
from the first hour worked.  

Phil Turano, DOT Maintainer 3, 
Plainfield Signs & Markings, testi-
fies on the Unionôs proposal to 
seek payment for temporary ser-
vice in a higher class from the 
first hour worked.  

Dave Berndtson, DOT Maintainer 
3, Marlborough, testified on the 
union's proposal to extend fu-
neral leave to 5 days for each 
occurrence and also to expand 
the parameters to include in- 
laws and grandparents.  
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Jim Vincent , Lexington Group, 
VP of Clinical Services, testified 
on the Employee Assistance 
Program and the inconsistent 
process taken to return CDL 
carriers back to work after a 
drug or alcohol violation. 

Bob Mongillo, Transportation 
Maint. Administrator, testified 
on the Stateôs proposal to 
change the functions of the 
Mongillo ñEqualization of Over-
time Award.ò  The State wants 
to have the ability to charge a 
member with a ñno contactò if 
they are unable to get in touch 
with that member. During 
cross exam, he testified that in 
his opinion all rest breaks 
should be longer than 3 hours. 

Tina Saksa, DOT Maintainer 2, 
Dist. 3 Electrical, testified on how 
overtime is recorded at the DOT 
Milford Electrical garage where 
she is a clerk. Her testimony was 
in relation to the States equaliza-
tion proposal for ñno contacts.ò 

Fred Cratty, Director of Em-
ployee Relations, WCSU, testi-
fied on the Stateôs proposal to 
extend the temporary language 
in our current contract to ex-
tend the State University Sys-
temôs ability to temporarily 
transfer members on a daily 
basis with no repercussion. 

Cheryl Malerba, DOT Director of 
Staff Development, testified on 
the Stateôs Limitation of Training. 
The State wants to be able to 
deny training because it is not re-
lated to a memberôs job. She testi-
fied she has no knowledge of 
maintainer job specifications and 
denies training based on the su-
pervisors opinion if the training is 
job-related. 

Bill Papp, DOT Bridge Manager, 
Dist. 2 & 3, testified on the 
Stateôs proposal to mandate 
drug testing for draw -bridge 
operators. However, in his testi-
mony he did admit that in his 
opinion some people operate 
better with alcohol in their sys-
tem than without.  

(at right) Eric Tobey, DOT Main-
tainer 2, Colchester, testified as 
a rebuttal witness to the Stateôs 
Limitation of Training. Eric has 
been denied training repeatedly 
from Cheryl Malerba at DOT for 
electrical training, although he 
has filled in during the spring 
and summers with District 2 
electrical crews. 

Steward Rich Antico, a cook 
from Southbury Training School, 
testified on the Unionôs proposal 
to include eldercare as a reason 
to request a work schedule ac-
commodation. 

Steward Jamie Findley, Cook, 
UConn/Storrs, testified on the 
�8�Q�L�R�Q�¶�V���S�U�R�S�R�V�D�O���W�R���K�D�Y�H���Z�R�U�N�H�U�V��
required to remain working re-
ceive overtime when the Gover-
nor and/or agency sends other 
workers home. 

Chuck Drda, Transportation Maint. 
Director, testified on the Stateôs pro-
posal to change the functions of the 
Mongillo Equalization of Overtime 
Award.  The State wants to have the 
ability to charge a member with a 
ñno contactò if they are unable to 
get in touch with that member.  

UPDATE �³ SAFETY SHOE MONEY WILL BE PAID  
 
In past years when the Union and the State were in negotiations and that 
contract expired, the State did not pay the July Safety Shoe allowance. 
The State waited until the contract was ratified and paid retro -active. This 
year, the State has decided to pay Safety Shoe money on time. This pay-
ment will occur in your July 22, 2005 paycheck for those eligible.  


